Annual General Meeting (AGM) of the Castle Community Bank
ON LINE and hosted by Amplifi. 

on Tuesday 24th March 2020 at 6pm
Board members present: Willie McEwan (chair), Maureen Child, Ian Irvin, Keith Macdonald, Emma McNeill, Arthur Mathieson & Douglas Reid
Apologies:  Director Jan Myerthall.

       Supervisory Committee David Lamb & Owen Thomas.  

Attendees: see appendix
1/ Welcome from the Chair and ascertain meeting is quorate.
The Chair welcomed all attendees to this first AGM online for the Castle Community Bank.  With 28 members in attendance the AGM was confirmed as quorate.
2/ Completion of agenda

Member Amy Wright wished to raise a question about loan repayment holidays. Accepted. 

3/ Minutes of the AGM held on 4th April 2019
The Chair asked the meeting if the minutes of the 2019 AGM were accurate. The minutes were proposed as a true and accurate representation of the meeting by Arthur Mathieson, Director, and seconded by Maureen Child, Director. Minutes approved.

4/ Report from the Board of Directors

The Chair, Willie McEwan, reported that the savings at CCB remain stable and have allowed the Credit Union to grow the loan book during the year to a record £957,000. The Leith office will next month celebrate two years in existence and continues as our commitment to the local members and community an alternative to the high cost lenders.  The Chair thanked the staff team of Alastair Ramsay and Margaret Strachan led by Michael Cockburn. Thanks also to the Board of Directors and to the Supervisory Committee Owen Thomas and David Lamb. The Chair thanked the members for their support. 

5/ Treasurer’s report

Treasurer Ian Irvin confirmed that as at 30th September 2019 the 5% Capital Adequacy Ratio was achieved and this will assist us with seeking more fixed term savings and capital raising all necessary to grow the business further. Although the deficit was less than last year the Treasurer confirmed that the reduction in the cost base of the Credit Union had been carried out and indeed £40,000 reduction had been achieved.  Growth in income was now the necessary driver to create a surplus and avoid further losses.  The Resolutions later in the meeting are part of that plan to make the business profitable and be able to serve the financially excluded in our community.

6/ Approval of the Accounts for the year to 30th September 2019.

After some discussion on loan write offs and other costs Ian Irvin, Treasurer, proposed approval of the accounts and this was seconded by Maureen Child, Director. Accounts approved. 

7/ Report from the General Manager
General Manager Michael Cockburn thanked his colleagues Margaret Strachan and Alastair Ramsay (the branch managers at Leith and Craigmillar respectively) for their work in the significant growth in the loan book and their support to him in the smooth running of the Credit Union.  Michael Cockburn pointed out that to have a loan book of £957,000 as at 30th September 2019, built up since October 2016 that requires £2 million of new lending which is a solid achievement by these two experienced staff, ably supported by our colleagues at Amplifi Capital.  He also stated that almost £37,000 of the loan write offs could have been written off in the last accounting period.  Looking at the two years together although still a concern the write offs are 5.49% against the industry standard of 5%.

Michael Cockburn intimated that, and wished him well, Alastair Ramsay was moving on to a new job with a charity organisation and, although currently recruiting, he will be a tough act to follow.

Taking Amy Wright’s question from earlier the General Manager stated that the Credit Union was, in the current Covid-19 crisis, seeking contact with the members affected by the economic fallout.  Repayment holidays or reduced payments would be considered on a case by case basis, and as long as members keep in touch solutions can be found to get us all through this difficult time. 
Loan arrears are still the largest concern and recent trends seen at Castle and other Credit Unions, namely the speed at which people go for Trust Deeds is very worrying.

Re systems and procedures the General Manager considers these robust and able to support the projected growth in business.
8/ Supervisory Committee Report
Treasurer Ian Irvin read out David Lamb’s report, which stated regular meetings had taken place with the General Manager and staff, procedures well adhered too and key ratios monitored.  David Lamb was grateful to the co-operation of the staff in carrying out his duties, mostly alone since member Owen Thomas’s period of ill health. There were no questions on the report.
9/ Reappointment of Auditors
Treasurer Ian Irvin recorded his grateful thanks for the assistance and professional manner in which the audit had been carried out.  The Board have recommended that Sharles are re-appointed as auditors for the year 2019/20.  The meeting fully supported this appointment. 

10/ Election of directors

Willie McEwan demitted the Chair for this part of the meeting and Director & Company Secretary Arthur Mathieson took over.  As per the rule book Willie McEwan and Janice Mytherhall have served 3 years and therefore are due to stand down as Directors. Both are eligible and willing to stand for re-election and Emma McNeill who was seconded during the year now seeks formal election by the Members.  All three appointments were proposed by Arthur Mathieson, Director, and seconded by Keith Macdonald, Director, and accepted by the Members.

At this point Willie McEwan returned to Chair the meeting.

11/ Resolutions.  
a) Treasurer Ian Irvin referred to papers previously circulated and the proposal to move from a geographical Common Bond to an Employment based Common Bond. To ensure we can still remain our social aim of inclusiveness with the local population, to save or borrow, a number of groups are also included in the Common Bond such as Edinburgh Libraries membership.  Member Rev Iain May sought clarity on the direction of travel of the business so that Members could appreciate the reasons for this change in the Common Bond.  It was confirmed that the changes in 2018 to the Common Bond, increasing the geographical reach to most of Scotland, had not produced the volume of quality lending as expected and the only Credit Union model in Great Britain that has succeeded in recent times is that of an Employment based Common Bond. Toby Gruber, Member, also stated that key to growing the business is obtaining capital. Investors in Deferred Shares must see strong growth plans and a business that has a reasonable prospect of being profitable before they can support an investment, said investment to be on reasonable commercial terms.  Currently the geographical model does not provide the necessary volume to support the growth being sought, hence the need to change.  Margaret Strachan asked as an alternative option that if the loan level were increased to £15,000 would this allow the current Common Bond to have a similar result in business growth and profitability.  Treasurer Ian Irvin stated that it would have a positive impact, but not to the extent required to achieve the growth being sought. The Treasurer, Ian Irvin, stated that, in discussion, the Regulators were more comfortable with the route that is being recommended, albeit that is clearly a matter for the Members.  Other concerns were raised re the ethos of possible investors who look more at return rather than helping the social aims of Credit Union.  Chair Willie McEwan stated that the recommended change was to increase income to achieve profitability as expenses cannot be cut further.  There is no material change in strategy, in that as a Credit Union we are still here to help the financially disadvantaged in our midst.  Keith Macdonald, Director, echoed the point that previous Common Bond changes using the traditional geographical model just have not worked.  The changes being proposed are to make the Credit Union profitable, able to survive and fulfil its social aims. Member Stuart Low stated that we must make profit to achieve our aims.  Member Iain May asked that if part of the loan underwriting process is to be using the My Community Finance system can Castle reject them.  Treasurer Ian Irvin confirmed that as an independent and regulated Credit Union the final loan sanction decision is ours and only ours.

b) The payment of fees to Directors was discussed. Some Members felt this was at odds with the ethos of Credit Unions and considering the deficit situation felt inappropriate to consider.  Current rules state that the Chair and Treasurer can receive an honorarium.  Treasurer Ian Irvin advised the Resolution was only to establish the principal that all Directors could be rewarded for work done rather than merely the Treasurer and Chair. When growth achieves an asset level of £5 million to £10 million, plus the associated responsibilities that will place on Directors then this cannot be done on a purely voluntary basis as increased time commitment and expertise will be required.  This has to be paid for and many Credit Unions of size have gone down this route. After discussion and proposals to defer this matter to next year or allied to Members’ dividend, it was proposed by Maureen Child, Director, that this meeting only agrees that the principal is to be established, daily rate is nil and any change in the level be agreed at the Annual General Meeting next year.
c) Voting by Proxy. It was considered vital that as the membership becomes wider spread that voting at any Members meetings should allow proxy voting.
12/ Approval of Resolutions 
Chair Willie McEwan asked Petr Luksan to take the votes for all three Resolutions.

a) Common Bond change from current geographical to employment based.

Votes for Yes         20        Votes for No   Nil.  Motion carried.

b) Directors Fees

Votes for Yes         17        Votes for No    3     Motion carried

c) Voting by Proxy.

Votes for Yes        20         Votes for No    Nil   Motion carried.

See appendix for voting.  Because of the length of the meeting some members had left by the voting stage.

13/ Any other business

Member Iain May advised the meeting that Owen Thomas, a long term volunteer with the Credit Union has been very ill and currently has been in hospital for many months.  His service both to at Craigmillar office and in the Supervisory Committee was acknowledged and the Chair and meeting wish him well in recovery.
The Chair Willie McEwan thanked all for attending this first AGM online meeting, appreciate the commitment in time and showing interest in the Credit Union.
The meeting closed at 8.31pm.

...........................................................................date............................................

Chair.

